
[image: ]  

Minutes of WaCoCo Networking Meeting  – Wed 2nd November 2016

Attendees:  
 
R Bridge – Chaplin Close Residents’ Association, WaCoCo Chair 
D Clarson – St John’s Church, Waterloo
E Elkington – WaCoCo administrator   
Rev G Goddard – St John’s Church, Waterloo
K Hamilton – Waterloo Community Development Group
R Leech – Oasis UK


1. Conflicts of interest:  No conflicts of interest were reported. 
 
2.	Minutes of 5th October networking meeting:  Minutes of the Networking Meeting held on Wed 5th October 2016 were agreed and signed off.   No matters arising were raised.

3. Financial Report
The Chair referred to the pre-circulated finance statement for WaCoCo at 30 October 2016, reporting that the group’s finances were in a healthy state with some £8,000 in the bank account.  Even allowing for budgeted disbursements for community chest award payments and contributions towards the cost of the South Bank Forums, there were still sufficient funds (£3,300) for core running costs to last for at least another 6 – 12 months.   Moreover, there was the possibility of some funding for 2017-18 from the Lambeth Forum Network and, now, the certainty of another round of community chest funding from the Coca Cola London Eye visitor management group.  This would probably be in the region of £4,000.  Finally, it was noted that WaCoCo would receive the final 20% of its agreed project management fee for the current round of LE grants from SBEG once the it had delivered its report evaluation and submitted all nine final reports.  It was agreed that there would be sufficient funds to allow Natalie Bell, the final report assessor for the current round of community chest projects to receive an extra payment of £250 which would enable her to spend the time to produce a more substantial reports’ evaluation. 

It was noted that the administrator had omitted to adjust the statement for a £10 discrepancy in what had been paid to the South Bank Employers’ Group for running the South Bank Forums so far this financial year.  This would be done shortly.

A final invoice would be sent by WaCoCo to the London Eye Visitor Management Group once the final reports were in.  That would cover final grant payments, an administration fee for WaCoCo and a fee for the assessor, Natalie Bell.

4. Update on monitoring of London Eye community chest grants
It was noted that the Waterloo Community Development Group and the Garden Museum had both now submitted their final reports, so eight out of the nine were now in.  Only one – Oasis Farm Waterloo’s – was still outstanding.  Ro apologised on behalf of Oasis UK and agreed to chase on WaCoCo’s behalf.  It was noted that Tim Dickenson, rather than Sam Smith, was now the contact at OFW.  

The Chair reported that the assessor had confirmed that the eight received reports all appeared to be in order with adequate proofs of spending.  He would be meeting with Alex Valenzuela, the award executive at SBEG in late November to discuss the current and future rounds for the awards.

Discussion turned to how to promote the community chest generally and the current recipients’ projects specifically.  It was noted that the final report would be visually engaging and would contain a number of colour photographs.  It was agreed that Natalie Bell’s fee would be increased from £750 to £1,000 to allow her to spend an extra half-day preparing WaCoCo’s summary submission of the projects.  There would be extensive coverage in the WaCoCo weekly newsletter, the Chair would present the report findings and the community chest generally at the next South Bank Forum and Partnership, and Strudel, the web design consultancy which had produced WaCoCo’s current web site, would be asked to quote for the cost of designing an extra page for the WaCoCo web site which would be devoted to the community chest and with a logo for the award.  The series of looping banner photos on the website would be amended to include one relevant to the community chest.

5. Update on VIDI Media project 
The pre-circulated latest draft of the contract between WaCoCo and VIDI Media was discussed.  The Chair explained how he had taken DC’s and other’s comments at the October networking meeting, along with outcomes from a recent meeting he had had with VIDI Media’s director, and had altered the draft contract.  He itemised the changes.  There was a new definition of net revenues – see clause 9 of the Pact - which clarified bottom-line costs so that revenue for WaCoCo could not be cut by additional unforeseen expenditure on other items.   Second, it now stated that terms of the contract could not be changed without both Parties agreeing.  Third, the contract now explicitly stated a requirement to give six months’ notice to get out of it, which applied to both Parties. 

KH asked if WaCoCo would be liable to pay tax on the monies it received.  The Chair confirmed that it would not as they would come as a donation.  DC asked when the first payment would be received.  The Chair said that he hoped the screens, with income-yielding advertisements, would be in place by January 2017 and payments should follow within about six months after that. LCR have concluded heads of terms.  LCR want a surety – first six months of their guaranteed rent to be held in escrow account and VIDI Media was currently sourcing this funding.  He is engaging with media buyers.  Negotiations with would-be advertisers were underway, slowed down to some extent by the need to obtain detailed statistics on volumes and demographics of passers-by in order to demonstrate the impact of advertising on the screen and so link cost to impact.

Discussion turned to how WaCoCo could maximise the opportunity to promote local causes – including itself.  It was noted that in addition to the paid advertising looped there were regular slots available within the loop for local causes.  RL noted that WaCoCo needed to design its page for this and for unsold time.  The Chair reported that he had already discussed with Ben Stephenson of We Are Waterloo and Nick Bursten how the various Waterloo community and local businesses could work together to make the best of this opportunity.   He added that he was hoping that locally-based advertising agency Ogilvy might agree to prepare the artwork free-of-charge.   DC suggested getting My Backroom involved.  

DC noted that publicity of this scheme, and its potential revenue stream, might attract new Trustees to WaCoCo’s board.  The Chair cautioned that he did not want to publicise it just yet, raising would-be awards recipients’ hopes, until all parties had signed up to it and there was no chance of it collapsing.

DC asked when a name would be chosen and logo created for this fund?  The Chair suggested that the fund name might include ‘PACT ‘, an acronym for ‘Putting Advertising and Communities Together’.  This suggestion was well-received.  

RL cautioned that there was a need to create promotional material for the community advertising slots in the ad loop sequence which would not require frequent, time-requiring, updating: it needed to be general non-time specific.

It was agreed that DC and RL would draft a basic business plan, to be presented at the February 2017 networking meeting for the additional admin requirements and potential staff needed to manage this new income stream when it comes online.

6.	Any Other Business
There was no other business.

[bookmark: _GoBack]7. 	Date of next meeting: Wed 7th December 2016, 8.30 a.m. start, New Cut Housing Association meeting room, 106 The Cut.
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